NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH PRESCHOOL, ALBUQUERQUE

MARCH 24, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President James Salas at 8:32 a.m., Friday, March 24, 2000.  Board members present were:  James Salas, Donna Stryker, and Katherine Ingold.  Regent Reta Jones arrived at the meeting at 8:44 a.m., Friday, March 24, 2000.  Absent from the meeting was Regent Joseph Salazar.  Staff members present were; Interim Co-Superintendents Dianna Jennings and Kenalea Johnson, John Wolfe, Office of Finance and Administration. No other individuals were present during the Call to Order.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Staff member Vera Woolf led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were: Vera Wolfe, Debbie Sanderson, Josie Starr, Bob Jensen, Helen MacNeil, Jo Reynolds.  NMSVH Preschool Staff members present were:  Patrika Griego.

Parents of NMSVH Preschool students present were:  Brad & Lori Steward, Maria Ankeny, Jeannine Tafoya.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

President Salas – President Salas announced that Regent Joe Salazar would not be present at today’s meeting.  
Donna Stryker – Expressed her pleasure at being at the meeting and seeing so many guests in attendance.  Looking forward to this meeting and the meetings to come.  Looking forward to moving forward in a positive and proactive manner.  Donna Stryker was on campus, Wednesday, March 22, 2000 for a National Agenda meeting, as the co-chair of the National Agenda.  Thanks to Kenalea Johnson and her staff the National Agenda meeting was on the main campus in an attempt to bring in stakeholders from around the State of New Mexico.  While on campus visits were made to various members of the staff, including the Interim Co-Superintendents.  The need for communications seemed to be a consistent theme during these meetings.  Thanks to all on the main campus for a successful day.

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being at the meeting.  Delighted to see the number of guests in attendance.  Looking forward to a lot of positive input and the future of the school and staff.

Reta Jones – Apologized for her late arrival.  As the Regent representative on the Preschool Expansion Committee there are some things that she wished to communicate to ensure that everyone in attendance understands what the charge of the committee is and continues to be.  Some of the issues relating to age versus developmental age are beyond the control of NMSVH.  The school is in the process of obtaining a legal opinion discussing the school responsibilities and any limitations.  This information will then be shared with the parents of NMSVH Preschool students.  The Expansion Committee has been charged with making sure whatever accommodations can be made will benefit all children currently in the program who meet the legal definitions of preschool children.  Then the question becomes, how will we serve the children?  Some may continue in Outreach, classroom expansion may be necessary, other classroom space may have to be rented.  All of these options will be explored to ensure that eligible children continue to be served.  Expansion is also a part of the committee’s charge.  We are looking at the possibilities of expanding beyond preschool.  This is the larger issue with other issues involved.  The committee is concerned about the time frame for addressing these issues before the next school year (2000 – 2001).  Expansion, if decided, is a significant commitment in terms of physical space and staffing.  To accomplish all of this in such a short time frame is not very realistic.  The committee wants to ensure that all kids that are presently at the preschool, who meet the legal definitions, can continue to be served.  That is the top priority, with expansion following. Other related issues at the Preschool will continue to be looked at by the Expansion Committee.  Reta Jones encouraged anyone who has other issues, relating to the Preschool, to contact her with the information, and arrange a meeting to discuss the issue. 

V. Input

A.
Public Input.  President Salas explained the policy concerning Public Input to the guests in attendance. 

Josie Starr, NMSVH Main Campus Housekeeper – Present at the meeting to provide testimony and support of Mr. John Wolfe, Director of Finance & Administration.  Spoke highly of Mr. Wolfe’s supervision of the Finance & Administration Department as well as his dedication to the staff and students of NMSVH.  Expressed her hope that the Board of Regents will consider retaining Mr. Wolfe in the role of Director, Finance & Administration.

Bob Jensen, NMSVH Main Campus Residential Life Supervisor – Briefed the Board of Regents on the functions of the NMSVH Staff Advisory Council and asked that the Board of Regents use the Staff Advisory Council for the benefit of NMSVH.  Asked that the Board of Regents ensure the NMSVH Staff Advisory Council be maintained to work with the new Superintendent as well as the Board of Regents.  Expressed his full support of Mr. John Wolfe, Director, Finance & Administration.  Although Mr. Jensen is no longer attached to Mr. Wolfe’s department, Mr. Jensen spoke highly of the support and dedication that Mr. Wolfe provides to NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold expressed that she would like to see minutes from the meetings of the Staff Advisory Council.  Donna Stryker also expressed that she has not seen minutes from these meetings.  Bob Jensen indicated that they do have minutes (notes) from the meetings however they have not been published to the staff.  Donna Stryker expressed that she feels that published minutes of the Staff Advisory Council will facilitate improved communications with the staff.  

Debbie Sanderson, Supervisor, NMSVH Main Campus Food Services  Offered her support of John Wolfe, Director, Finance & Administration.  Spoke highly of his supervisory skills as well as his dedication to NMSVH staff and students. Mr. Wolfe places high priority on communication within his department and is always available to his staff members.   Expressed her concerns regarding the lack of communication between the Superintendent, Board of Regents, and NMSVH Staff.  Informed the Board that many times the staff feared communicating with the upper management due to the possibility of retribution.   

B.
Parent Input.  President Salas explained the policy concerning Public Input to the guests in attendance.


Brad & Lori Steward (parents of Ryan Steward, NMSVH Preschool student) – Lori Steward informed the Board that Brad and herself have always considered their role as parents as that of a partner in their child’s education.  They want to continue in the role of partner with the NMSVH Board of Regents to ensure that their son obtains the quality education and care that he deserves.  The Stewards expressed their concerns about decisions that need to be made regarding NMSVH Preschool services for school year 2000 – 2001.  Brad Steward serves on the NMSVH Preschool Expansion Committee and is looking forward to the committee’s work and recommendations being presented to the Board of Regents so that progress can be made for next school year.  Lori Steward stated that communication with the NMSVH Student families is essential.  With the amount of transition and change going on, communication is especially important.  When communication is not happening it breeds rumors and speculation.  Lori Steward encourages the Board and administration to increase communication to the parents of NMSVH Students.  If answers to concerns are not available, progress reports will help soothe fears and speculation.  Brad Steward expressed that during the significant changes occurring at NMSVH a lot of stakeholders will be involved.  With good communication between the schools Regents, Administration, and parents, supportive stakeholders will be the majority.


Maria Ankeny (parent of NMSVH Preschool student).  She strongly encouraged the Board, when evaluating the needs of the students, that the children’s needs be determined based on their developmental age, not on their physical age.  She also encouraged strong communication between the Regents, Administration, and parents of NMSVH Students.  It is very important to the parents that they be well informed on all issues.  The parents are here to help the Board and Administration on any issues. The children that attend NMSVH are special and deserve the best that can be provided.  


Jeannine Tafoya (parent of Melinda Tafoya, NMSVH Preschool student).  Jeannine Tafoya expressed her appreciation to the Board and 

Administration on the preschool services that have been provided to and have greatly benefited her child.  She stated that the quality services that are provided at the NMSVH Preschool cannot be duplicated in the public 

school system.  She encouraged the Board of Regents and 

Administration to continue in their efforts to expand the Preschool services. 
VI.
Board Activities

A.
Agenda.  President Salas indicated that Neff & Ricci would be at the meeting at 10:00 a.m. to discuss Business Office Systems Review.  The Board is asked to be flexible with the agenda to allow them to make their presentation on arrival.  The Executive Session will likely convene at 1:30 p.m. when legal counsel will be present.  Major Focus will be fluid.  The agenda is very lengthy and Major Focus will be presented if time allows.  President Salas asked for any questions or input.  No questions or input presented.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Agenda with the two notations of flexibility for Neff & Ricci and legal counsel.  (carried unanimously).


B.
Minutes, special meeting of January 10, 2000.

President Salas asked for input or changes.  None offered.


C.
Minutes, regular meeting of January 14, 2000.



President Salas asked for input or changes.   None offered.


D.
Minutes, special meeting of January 18, 2000.



President Salas asked for input or changes.  None offered.


E.
Minutes, special meeting of February 8, 2000.



President Salas asked for input or changes.  None offered.


F.
Minutes, special meeting of February 19, 2000.

President Salas asked for input or changes.  Donna Stryker indicated that on page 2 of 16, under her input during Board comments, the name Dr. Jane Erin should ready Dr. Ann Corn. This was not a transcription error but an error in information given. 

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to accept the minutes of January 10, 2000 as presented, January 14, 2000 as presented, January 18, 2000 as presented, February 8, 2000 as presented, and February 19, 2000 with revision.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

Donna Stryker indicated that the Board Meeting for May 24 is not indicated on the schedule.  


H.
Superintendents Report.

Dianna Jennings added to her written report by adding that a Braille luncheon was held on campus that was attended by Regent Ingold. The Braille luncheon was held to honor sixteen staff members who have finished their Braille protocols in accordance with the DOJ Stipulation Agreement.   Donna Stryker stated that she received an invitation to the luncheon.  She called and spoke with Patty Harmon and requested a list of the sixteen staff so that she could write a personal congratulations to each.  Donna Stryker complimented Dianna Jennings and Kenalea Johnson on their Superintendent Reports.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker the Board moved to accept the Superintendents report as presented.  (carried unanimously).

VII.
Business & Finance


A.
Personnel Report.

Kenalea Johnson indicated that two additional names need to be added to the Personnel Report under the Resignations category:  June Sadel, NMSVH Preschool Nurse, and Patrika Griego, NMSVH Preschool Principal.  Dianna Jennings indicated that Joann Caje needs to be added under the category Terminations.


B.
Monthly Investment Report

The Board had no questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approval the Personnel Report as amended, and the Monthly Investment Report as submitted.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.

John Wolfe presented a Request for Disposition of Fixed Assets to dispose of outdated excess equipment currently being stored in NMSVH Main Campus Central Receiving.  The total value of all items listed on the request is $13,442.90, with no individual item exceeding a value of $1,000.00.  Reta Jones stated that she is not sure that it is necessary for the Board of Regents to approve this disposition under a Disposition of Fixed Assets.  State Regulations Capitalization Policy does not require Board Approval for disposition of property with an individual value of less than $1,000.00.  All of the items listed on the submitted request have a value of under $1,000.00 and can therefore be removed from the Inventory of Fixed Assets listing with the Superintendent’s approval.  John Wolfe will take this item back and resubmit for the Superintendent’s approving signature.
VIII.
Policies.

John Williams briefed the Board on the background, action, and recommended revisions, deletions, and adoptions of the following policies.  

A.
NMSVH Policy 030, Public & Parent Input During Board of Regents Meeting.  Recommend adoption of revision to 030.  This policy combines previously approved 030 and 031 into one comprehensive policy.  

B.
NMSVH Policy 031, Parent Input During Board of Regents Meetings.


Recommend deletion of 031 as the content has been incorporated into 030.

C.
NMSVH Policy 035, Meeting Times.  Recommend deletion of this policy.  The Board of Regents does not wish to place time constraints on conducting Board business.  Donna Stryker voiced an objection of disposing of the meeting times.  She stated that she has been involved in meetings that have run late into the evening and they are very taxing and counter-productive.  Reta Jones stated that she does not want to see the meeting times in a policy, that instead we need to stay on task, in accordance with the approved Board Agendas to ensure that we do not have late night meetings.  Katherine Ingold concurs.

D.
NMSVH Policy 105, Title IX Notification/Section 504 Responsibilities – Employment and Work Place Environment.  Recommend adoption of revision to 105.  This policy has been written to address Title IX Notification/Section 504 Responsibility for Employment and Work Place Environment.  Section of old 105 addressing Free & Appropriate Education has been removed and formatted to a separate policy.

E.
NMSVH Policy 106, Title IX Notification/Section 504 Responsibilities – Free & Appropriate Educational Opportunities to Students with Disabilities.  Recommend adoption of 106.  The text in this policy was previously incorporated into the old 105.

F.
NMSVH Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem, and Mileage, NM DFA RULE 95-1 AMENDED.  Recommend adoption of revision to 340.  Primary objectives of this revision were to indicate that 340 is NM DFA Rule 95-1 amended, correct Board member per diem rates, and clarify mileage reimbursement authorization.  Also incorporated into this revision, in accordance with DFA Rule 95-1, was the authorization for staff members to receive Per Diem or Partial Per Diem for travel vice limiting them to reimbursement of actual expenses.  Reta Jones stated that this policy, when revised in December 1998, removed per diem authorizations for staff and implemented the reimbursement of actual expenses process, a move to which she was opposed.  She now finds it interesting that a revision is being proposed that would reinstate the per diem process for staff.   Discussion continued on the perceived benefits, drawbacks of per diem vice actual expenses.  Due to the varying nature of travel by NMSVH staff per diem can be a benefit, or it can be a detriment.  The same was true of the policy when the staff was authorized only reimbursement of actual expenses. Reta Jones expressed her personal support to the change back to per diem rates for travel, as addressed in this revision to 340.  Kenalea Johnson expressed concern about the statement in the proposed policy that limits staff to reimbursement of meals at the maximum rate of $7.50 per meal, during in-state travel.  She feels that the meal reimbursement of a maximum of $22.50 for a 24-hour period is a fairer reimbursement standard.  The Board concurred that the maximum reimbursable rate of $7.50 per meal should be removed from the policy, and NMSVH should use the DFA Rule 95-1 rate of $22.50 for a 24-hour period with pro-rates as outlined in DFA Rule 

95-1 and adopted within policy 340.  Reta Jones stated, for the record, that NMSVH staff will be subject to the per diem rates unless reimbursement of actual expenses is approved in advance by the Superintendent.  In addition, under Per Diem, receipts will no longer be required, but staff will have to accurately report arrival and departure times on expense vouchers, to allow accurate calculation of per diem rates.  John Williams informed the Board that Judy Amer, Assistant General Counsel, and Francie Cordova, DFA indicated that in order to make Itinerant Teachers exempt from partial per diem, the Board Minutes must reflect that this exemption decision was made based on the frequent and regular nature of travel required by NMSVH Itinerant Teachers, and is made in the best interest of the public.  This decision will apply across the board to all similarly situated employees.

G.
NMSVH Policy 507, Student Placement Policy.  Recommend adoption of NMSVH Policy 507 which formally states the student placement policy utilized by NMSVH.  This proposed policy is the result of research that revealed no formal student placement policy.  This policy has been reviewed by the State Department of Education and has been determined to be in full compliance with State and Federal Regulations.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 030 as presented, Policy 105 as presented, Policy 106 as presented, Policy 340 as amended, and Policy 507 as presented.  (carried unanimously, President Salas absent at vote)

IX.
Other Items

A.
Business Office Systems, Neff & Ricci.  Mr. Larry Carmony and Mr. Scott Eliason, representatives from Neff & Ricci LLP provided a brief to the Board on the NMSVH accounting system assessment that is currently in progress.  The first phase of fieldwork has been completed.  This phase involved on-site staff interviews, tour of the campus, document research, and accounting system test work.  This provided the team with an overview of the current system and the accounting needs of the campus.  The first draft of the system flow charts have been completed, with a narrative of the accounting system.  This first phase work is now being presented to, and reviewed by the NMSVH staff to ensure that interpretations are correct.  This review also involves recommendations made by Neff & Ricci and are under review to ensure that the recommendations will fit the needs of NMSVH.  Once this phase has been finalized the next phase will be to have phase one and the associated recommendations presented to and reviewed by the Board of Regents.  After presentation to the Board, and approval or revision as necessary, final flow charts of the accounting system will be prepared, along with an accounting manual describing the procedures that need to be followed.  This will then be presented to the Board.  Reta Jones asked which systems were being documented?  Mr. Larry Carmony stated that they have documented purchases, accounts payable, cash disbursement cycle, payroll cycle, and have looked at the general ledger/cash receipts (misc. cycles).  Reta Jones asked if anything is being done relating to the Investment Cycle?  Mr. Larry Carmony indicated that investments have not been looked at.  Reta Jones asked if the budgeting process has been looked at?  Mr. Larry Carmony stated that they have looked at the budgeting process overall but have not gone into it in detail.  His understanding is that improvements have already been made to that process for the current fiscal year.  Reta Jones asked if the general ledger section will go all the way through to financial reporting to the Board of Regents?  Mr. Carmony indicated that it will.  Interviews were conducted with each member of the Board of Regents to ascertain what types of financial information was required to be submitted to the Board.  Members of the Board indicated that they needed to see the budget actual report, the budget to actual expenditures, and the cash and investment balances.  Donna Stryker asked what this accounting system assessment would do for NMSVH?  Mr. Carmony stated that NMSVH will get streamlining of procedures, streamlining of operations, to a degree, and a review of the internal controls which will ensure that the controls are in place to produce accurate information, and to prevent errors in the system.  The presentation made to the Board in April 2000 will discuss the findings of the assessment, speak on areas that have been handled well, areas that can be improved, and areas that can be streamlined.  Reta Jones thanked the members of Neff & Ricci for presenting at the meeting.  She also stated that she feels that having our accounting system assessed is a very positive thing for NMSVH.  She also thanked them for working closely with the NMSVH Staff and Board of Regents.

B.
Medicaid Collaborative Plan.  John Wolfe briefed the Board on the status of the Medicaid Collaborative Plan.  A large amount of committee work has been done on this plan.  John Wolfe has received all input from the committee which will now be incorporated into the collaborative plan.  The required advisory council has been identified and put into place.  This advisory council is a requirement based on conversations with HSD.  The final plan has not been completed due to the departure of key personnel at NMSVH and the extra duties that have been absorbed by John Wolfe.  Work continues on the final plan and will be submitted to the Board on completion.  Donna Stryker asked if there is an anticipated completion time?  John Wolfe indicated that the plan should be completed during the main campus Spring Break.  Reta Jones asked how long after the plan is completed can we anticipate receiving funds?  John Wolfe stated that HSD has indicated that we can anticipate receiving funds by the next school year if everything makes it through the system on time.  Jim Salas asked about submission deadlines.  John Wolfe stated that the collaborative plan needs to be submitted early next month (April) to begin funding for school year 2000/2001.

C.
Distribution of Unallocated Funds.  John Wolfe presented a revision to the current year budget reflecting the distribution of unallocated funds as directed by the Board.  This revision also contains narratives for each line item that received distributions justifying the additional funds. Reta Jones asked when the final budget revisions need to be made to keep the current budget aligned?  John Wolfe stated that the final revisions need to be approved in April 2000 for presentation to the Commission on Higher Education in May 2000.  Reta Jones asked when we would have opportunities to make budget revisions for next years budget?  John Wolfe stated that final budget revisions for next year would also be made in May 2000.  

D.
School Name Change.  John Williams provided an update on the research into changing the name of NMSVH.  During the course of researching the steps necessary to possibly change the name of NMSVH phone calls were made to the State of New Mexico Public Regulatory Commission (PRC).  The PRC was asked to provide the school with the necessary information to facilitate filing a Doing Business As (DBA) to allow the school to do business under a different name than is listed on the State Charter.  The PRC informed John Williams that the State of New Mexico no longer grants DBAs.  They also informed Mr. Williams that the school can do business under a different name than listed on the Charter without changing the Charter.  When asked to elaborate they stated that we would need to contact our legal counsel.  Correspondence was sent to Simons, Cuddy, & Friedman in February 2000 asking them to research this item.  Simons, Cuddy, & Friedman responded to our request, via correspondence, on March 15, 2000.  They advised us that legislative amendment to section 21-5-4 of the State Constitution would be required to change the school name.  Donna Stryker stated that she feels that efforts should continue on changing the name of the school.  She asked that the Board consider pursuing a change to the State Constitution that would reflect a less offensive name for the school.  Reta Jones advised the Board that in order to accomplish this name in the near future it would have to be presented during the next State Legislative Session (February 2001).  She also stated that her concern is the school needs priority on providing stability and communicating to the legislators that we have a stabile environment at the school.  She feels that presentation of this issue to the legislature at this time will send the message that we do not have our priorities correctly placed, given the other issues that the school is facing.  She also realizes that if we do not pursue this for the next legislative session it will have to wait for another two years.  Donna Stryker feels that the name change could be viewed as a way of unifying the staff, Board, and parents.  She also expressed that she does not want to see this item be pushed aside and forgotten.  Reta Jones recommended that this item be placed onto the NMSVH Strategic Management Plan so that there is no danger of it getting forgotten about.  This item will be incorporated into the Strategic Management Plan and efforts to amend the State Constitution to reflect a changed name will continue as priorities allow and as it comes up in the Strategic Management Plan.  

E.
USDA Funds Update.  John Wolfe briefed the Board on research into NMSVH receiving USDA funding.  After researching this item it was revealed that NMSVH was receiving USDA funding during the 1970s.  During that time the Board of Regents, in conjunction with 

Administration, made the decision to withdraw from the USDA Funding program.  The reasons for this withdrawal are unclear, and are not documented in the files for that period.  Conversations with a Board Member from that period indicated that the administrative burdens of the program and severe restrictions imposed by the program may have resulted in the withdrawal.  Current research into the USDA Funds Program has revealed that it remains administratively burdensome and continues to place restrictive guidelines on the types of food that can be served under the program.  The definitive guidelines for the meals was provided to the Board as a handout.  John Wolfe expressed concerns about the quality of meals that can be provided to the student under the program, compared to the quality that is presently provided.  Reta Jones asked how the quality can be adversely affected?  John Wolfe asked Debbie Sanderson, Supervisor, NMSVH Main Campus Food Services to address that issue.  Debbie Sanderson stated that quality may not be the most accurate word for the concerns.  While in the USDA program you have a USDA Inspector that visits and inspects the meals that are being served.  The Inspector can require the school to make modifications to their menus based on their standards.  This will limit the types of foods that we serve to our students.  They can also limit the amount of food that is served to a student.  Under our present system if a child wants seconds, or a larger portion, they can have it.  The USDA can limit the portion sizes per student.  We try to provide a home environment for our students and give them the amount of food that they want.  Reta Jones stated that our priority needs to be a balanced diet.  She asked if the requirements under the USDA program differ from a school program under the USDA?  Debbie Sanderson stated that she believes that it is the same.  Reta Jones stated that she does a lot of audits at schools and has never heard the types of concerns that are being expressed at this meeting.  Debbie Sanderson stated that perhaps these schools have never had the opportunity to operate independently, without USDA oversight.  Reta Jones stated that she wants to ensure that the decisions that are being made are not emotional decisions, but are based on fact.  The Board requested that a formal comparison of food services menu under USDA and food services menu as it presently exists (2 week menu including an on-campus weekend) be prepared and presented to the Board.  This will assist in ensuring that the best services are being provided to our students.  Dianna Jennings made the recommendation to contact other residential schools for the blind to ascertain if any of them are participating in USDA funds and solicit their input.

F.
Space Utilization Committee.  Prior to discussion on this item beginning Donna Stryker expressed concern for statements that were included in an all staff e-mail that stated that the Board of Regents voiced support for moving the library to Jack Hall.  This statement was not what the Boards conclusion was.  The Board’s conclusion was that they would be supportive of a move that would ensure the safety of the students while maintaining quality services.  Donna Stryker stated for the record, that information from Board meetings must be accurately relayed to the staff.  Deviations from this practice foster difficulties and supports bad communication.  Reta Jones read from the February 19, 2000 Board of Regent’s meeting minutes relating to the subject addressed by Donna Stryker.  The official, approved minutes accurately record the action and opinion of the Board. Dianna Jennings presented her recommendations in regards to the Space Utilization Committee.  She stated that the task that was given to the committee was extremely large and the committee does not have the expertise in architecture or space utilization study to accurately bring the task to a conclusion.  Dianna Jennings recommends that a professional be contracted to conduct a thorough long-term space utilization plan looking at possible future programs.  She stated that in her opinion moving the Library to Jack Hall, spending the large amount of funds that will be necessary to make this move, when it is not an ideal location, would be a mistake.  Reta Jones asked if this is Dianna Jennings recommendation as the chair of the committee?  Does she have the consensus of the committee?  Dianna Jennings stated that this is the consensus of the committee.  A long-term solution needs to be looked at, not a temporary relocation.  Donna Stryker asked Reta Jones if this type of long-term plan is developed could it be laid out in phases with projected costs for each phase and time for phase completion?  Reta Jones stated that this type of planning is a site master plan.  Katherine Ingold asked if this is something that the schools contract architect could assist with?  John Wolfe indicated that the architect has been consulted concerning space utilization issues.  He also indicated that he would contact the school contract architect and speak with him regarding a site master plan.  He is also aware that there is an architectural firm developing a site master plan for the New Mexico School for the Deaf.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see a preliminary cost estimate of doing a site master plan from our contract architect, and perhaps from the company that is developing a plan for New Mexico School for the Deaf.  Reta Jones stated that without a long-range plan it will be very difficult to make expansion/space utilization plans effectively/efficiently.  Donna Stryker stated that the board needs to be provided with copies of reports, and all accurate information prior to the development and tasking of project committees.  Dianna Jennings stated that even though the State Fire Marshal did not make the recommendation to move the main campus library from the second floor of the Watkins Education Building, it is still an issue that should be addressed.  Members of the Board concur.  Reta Jones made a recommendation to administration that John Wolfe obtain information regarding estimated costs of developing a long-term site master plan and submit the information to the Board at the April 2000 meeting.  In addition if the costs meet bid requirements recommend an RFP be presented to the Board for consideration.  

Plans to relocate the main campus library from the second floor of Watkins Education to Jack Hall are suspended pending research into a long-term site master plan and preparation of a report to the Board. In addition Dianna Jennings stated that the library will look into moving some of the library activities into the classrooms, versus having the classes come to the library.

G.
Teacher Prep Update.  Kenalea Johnson briefed the Board on the recent grant proposal that was submitted for establishment of a teacher prep program in the State of New Mexico.  She stated that this grant proposal that was submitted may be a long shot.  If the proposal that was submitted is accepted we will be required to submit a final proposal indicating the amount of funds that NMSVH will contribute to the project.  If this grant is not successful, there will be another group of grants available this coming fall that NMSVH will submit proposals for.  If the Board agrees, then NMSVH can co-submit with Texas Tech for grants this fall.  Kenalea Johnson asked the Board if they would like for her to approach Northern Colorado and Arizona for grant opportunities or training opportunities?  Reta Jones asked why the Board needs to approve Kenalea Johnson contacting individuals and organizations in her pursuit of grant funding and training opportunities in Teacher Prep?   The Board would not place restrictions on research into opportunities that would benefit the school and its students.  Reta Jones directed Kenalea Johnson to contact those people or organizations that she feels she needs to contact, and then submit proposals to the Board.  The Board concurs.  Donna Stryker expressed her appreciation to Kenalea Johnson and Brenda Summerall for taking on this project and complimented them on the hard work that they have been putting into this pursuit of a teacher prep program for New Mexico.

H.
Report on Grading System.  Dianna Jennings provided a report on the grading system survey that was conducted with blind schools across the United States.  In addition Dianna Jennings presented a recommendation that NMSVH move from a letter grade system to a narrative report for all elementary students beginning next school year (2000 – 2001).  This narrative report would include progress toward and mastery of skills as stated in each student’s IEP including academic and compensatory skills areas.  Katherine Ingold asked if the narrative report would indicate at which grade level the student is performing?  Dianna Jennings stated that it would reflect where the student is cognitively.  She also stated, that bottom line, reports that are submitted to the parents must be meaningful.  If it is not meaningful to that parent it serves no purpose.  Dianna Jennings feels that NMSVH can provide meaningful reports to the parents through a narrative grading system.  President Salas stated that within the narrative report the school could also describe the effort being put forth by the student.  Donna Stryker asked if this type of grading system would work within the constraints of the new graduation requirements for the State of New Mexico?  Dianna Jennings stated that it would.  She stated that the kids that are participating in the inclusion program, and receiving letter grades, will have their letter grades combined with a narrative report.  This item was presented as a recommendation but does not require action from the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents supports the recommendation for a narrative report as submitted by Dianna Jennings.

I.
Strategic Management Plan.  Updates on department sections of the strategic management plan were submitted for Board review.  These updates also include revisions (additions) that have been made to departmental plans.  President Salas asked if the departments have anything to add to the materials that were submitted to the Board?  No additions.  President Salas asked Dianna Jennings about the amount of nurse time necessary for the administration of health related programs, such as TB testing, blood borne pathogens, first aide, CPR, etc.  The Health Services update indicates a future goal of having a nurse designated to provide these programs.  Dianna Jennings stated that at the present time we do not have an issue with providing the training to the staff, but an issue with the administration paperwork involved with the programs, especially tracking.  We presently have a nurse at Health Services who is providing this administrative support but Dianna Jennings feels that this position belongs under Human Resources because of the amount of time dedicated to staff training and documentation, with very little time being spent on administering health care to the students on campus.  Should we free up this nurse position to provide health care to the students and move the administration functions of the staff programs to the Human Resources?  Or should we budget for an additional FTE under Health Services for administrative support?  President Salas asked if we do our own TB testing?  Dianna Jennings indicated that we just started doing our own TB testing?  President Salas asked if we do our own training on blood borne pathogens?  Dianna Jennings stated that we do.  President Salas asked if we are still contracting out CPR and first aid training?  Dianna Jennings indicated that we are still contracting out CPR and first aide training, but the tracking of this training is still handled by Health Services.  President Salas stated that his recommendation would be to move the administrative functions of training to someone else who is not responsible for providing health care services to the students.  He stated that he would prefer that we did not use a health care professional for strictly administrative functions, but dedicate them to providing health care to the students.  In addition President Salas recommended that we research having someone else conduct the TB testing, an outside agency.  We may also want to look at contracting out the blood borne pathogen training.  Dianna Jennings stated that having TB testing done by an outside source could cause delays in hiring staff.  Moving the TB testing in-house speeds up the process and eliminates hiring delays that were experienced when we were using the local Public Health office.  President Salas stated that we could maintain the ability to do the TB testing, but contract out.  This would allow us to provide the testing in a critical situation.  Kenalea Johnson stated that attempting to keep a small supply of materials on hand for “urgent” testing could be a great expense.  The testing itself is not the time consuming function, the tracking is time consuming.  Dianna Jennings indicated that the testing and training can be rotated within the Health Services staff, the administrative functions require a dedicated individual for consistency.  President Salas recommended that the administrative functions involved with the staff health related training and programs be moved to a clerical position somewhere outside of Health Services.  He would not be in favor of hiring another health care staff for clerical work.   Donna Stryker asked if the staff performance reviews are being done?  Kenalea Johnson/Dianna Jennings stated that at the current time staff performance reviews are not being done.  Donna Stryker stated that she does not understand how we can have staff, and not provide them with performance reviews.  Perhaps individual department heads are providing departmental performance reviews.  She understands that a new performance review system is being implemented but stated that in the interim we still have staff performing a function daily and not being provided feedback.  John Wolfe stated that annual performance appraisals are being done by each department, but they are not under the new performance review system.  Donna Stryker asked when the new performance review system would be operating?  Kenalea Johnson stated that Patrika Griego, NMSVH Preschool, and herself have started using the new performance review system, and have established performance goals for their staff members.  We have been told that this year is a developmental year for the system and we are not under any time constraints.  Dianna Jennings and John Wolfe expressed that there still remains a need for comprehensive staff training on the new performance review system.  Donna Stryker asked Dianna Jennings and Kenalea Johnson why, as reflected in the Human Resources update, the Human Resources goals and objectives should be presented separately from the Office of the Superintendent?  John Wolfe stated that this goes back to when Human Resources was under the supervision of the Officer of Finance and Administration.  It was then pulled from Finance & Administration and placed under the Superintendents office.  Dianna Jennings stated that Ben Rich was given a directive from the Superintendent to establish separate goals for Human Resources.  

J.
Preschool Expansion/Environmental Issues.  Reta Jones informed the Board that she sent out a draft letter to all Regents that addressed the Preschool expansion matters.  This draft letter is designed to provide accurate information to the parents of Preschool students regarding preschool expansion issues.  Reta Jones read the draft letter to all present at the meeting and asked for the input of the Board.  Extensive discussion followed, including clarification received from the NMSVH contract attorney regarding kindergarten age classification, and estimated student count and space needs for school year 2000 – 2001.  The legal clarification was necessary to assist NMSVH in determining the ages of children that could be legally served at the NMSVH Preschool. The Boards commitment is to do everything legally possible to provide services to all students currently in the Preschool program and qualified to remain in the Preschool program, even if it requires looking for additional school space elsewhere.  A vital piece in the determination process on program qualification is the student IEP.  Patrika Griego was directed to ensure that IEPs are completed on all students, as quickly and efficiently as possible, in order to provide accurate enrollment figures to the Preschool Expansion Committee.  These figures are vital information in determining the space and staffing needs for school year 2000 – 2001.  These figures will also allow the Board of Regents to keep their commitment to the parents of the Preschool students. Reta Jones agreed to make some modifications to the letter and provide the letter to the main campus administrative staff for review and distribution to the Preschool parents.  Main campus administration assured the Board that this letter would be distributed immediately on receipt.  Reta Jones asked Lori Steward, parent of a Preschool student, if she has a clear understanding of what the Board’s commitment is regarding preschool services and expansion?  Lori Steward stated that for the most part she does understand.  She stated that she is sure that families would appreciate a clear definitive written communication from the Board of Regents on the matter of services and expansion as discussed in this meeting.  There is a lot of concern on the part of the parents of the preschool students, as well as a lot of hearsay. Correspondence from the Board would clarify issues.  Lori Steward asked for a copy of the legal opinion on kindergarten eligibility.  She was informed by Reta Jones that it could not be provided due to the attorney client privilege nature of the correspondence.  Lori Steward asked what would happen with extended school year service this summer at the preschool?  Kenalea Johnson stated that extended school year service is also an IEP team decision.  Lori Steward asked if it is suggested that IEPs be started immediately and assume that the services will be available if the IEP warrants?  Reta Jones stated that at this time she doesn’t feel that the Board has a budget or any idea of what the extended school year services will entail.  Patrika Griego informed Reta Jones earlier in the day that there could be staffing issues involved with extended school year programs.  Kenalea Johnson stated that until we know how many students will need the extended school year services we cannot address the issue.  Reta Jones stated to Lori Steward that the IEP process would need to be completed prior to determinations being made on extended school year programs.  These services are “need driven” and the need must be established first.  Reta Jones asked Patrika Griego if she is clear on what needs to be done.  Patrika Griego stated that she is clear on the IEPs, that they need to be started immediately in order to determine needs for next year. As well as extended school year services.  She stated that new IEPs would not be necessary on all of the student to determine extended school year service needs as these needs have already been documented.  Kenalea Johnson pointed out that level of service would however need to be evaluated.  Reta Jones informed Patrika Griego that a matrix of services needed will be necessary to assist in budgeting for services.  Lori Steward asked if a commitment statement from the Board on providing extended school year services could be included in the letter that will be going out to parents?  Reta Jones stated that without cost estimates, a budget, or the knowledge of where the funds will come from this type of commitment cannot be made.  We can say however, that we will make every effort to provide the extended school year services and we are in the process of gathering and assessing the budget for these services.  Donna Stryker stated that another concern for the extended school year services would be staffing.  We may have the money for the services, but will the teachers be available?  


John Wolfe briefed the Board on the procedures that are in progress to ensure a safe environmental atmosphere for the preschool staff and students.  Patrika Griego notified John Wolfe of the mold in various locations of the preschool.  Because of problems that have been experienced in other schools relating to mold John Wolfe immediately began taking action to investigate the report.  The contract architect was contacted in an effort to determine a course of action and contacts.  The contract architect recommended that we contact Acme Environmental of Albuquerque.  Acme Environmental was contacted and briefed on the preschool situation.  Acme indicated that they handle reported mold problems and provided John Wolfe with a job estimate and proposed course of action.  Action included a staff survey relating to health issues, air quality testing, preparation of a recommended course of action, and if deemed necessary cleanup.  They also agreed to conduct a parent survey relating to health issues if we desired.  Other estimates were obtained from other companies in the preschool area that deal with environmental testing and cleanup.  Of the other companies contacted only one would follow the same course of action outlined by Acme Environmental, but at a 50% higher cost.  Donna Stryker asked if the company indicated how long this process would take?  John Wolfe stated that the surveys can be completed immediately.  Acme has indicated that based on the results of the survey they can be ready to begin testing within one week.  Donna Stryker asked if the school has a policy or established procedures for handling these types of environmental concern reports when they are received?  John Wolfe indicated that at the present time we do not have these types of formal policies or procedures.  However, the Safety Committee was in the process of developing these types of policies.  John Wolfe was not able to speak on the status of this work as he was removed from the Safety Committee by the former Superintendent.  Reta Jones expressed concern about how the process occurred relating to the environment safety concerns at the preschool.  She stated that she is unsure why this issue is being discussed at the Board level unless there has been a finding of an environmental issue.  Given that this issue is at this level so early in the investigative stage indicates that this issue has not been handle properly.  The Board should not have received calls on this issue from parents of students.  Health and safety issues need to have a higher priority in effecting a resolution, at least in terms of communications.  On this issue, for some reason, the parents of the preschool students were not comforted by the actions that were being taken, or not taken, by NMSVH on this environmental concern.  Donna Stryker stated that formal policies and procedures for handling these types of issues need to be formulated and adopted so that proper prioritization can be placed on issues and immediate communications to involved parties, including parents, can take place.  Reta Jones agreed to draft a letter to the parents of the Preschool students informing them that there has been a report of an environment compromise and that the school is in the process of investigating the situation.  

X.
Executive Session 1:55 p.m. to 5:56 p.m.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:55 p.m., Friday, March 24, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues including meeting with an employee, Student Information, and Hiring of Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Katherine Ingold - aye, President Salas – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Dianna Jennings, and Kenalea Johnson, Interim Co-Superintendents.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 5:56 p.m., Friday, March 24, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues including meeting with an employee, Student Information, and Hiring of Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, President Salas – aye.

XI.
Other Items (continued)
K.
Instructional Resource Center (IRC) Software Purchase.  John Wolfe presented a recommendation for the purchase of Instruction Resource Center (IRC) Software from Keystone Systems Inc. at the cost of $17,480.00.  Katherine Ingold stated that she had discussed this issue with John Wolfe early in the week in an attempt to save time during this meeting.  Katherine Ingold stated that the recommendation appears in order.  She called the Board’s attention to a small discrepancy in the figures contained in the proposal which have been discussed with John Wolfe.  The discrepancy results in an imbalance between the bid summary and Proposed Service, Terms, and Cost as outlined on page 73 of the proposal.  John Wolfe is aware of this discrepancy and will take the necessary steps to correct.  
UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the bid for IRC software submitted by Keystone Systems Inc. at a cost of $17,480.00.  (carried unanimously)

L.
Modification to Appropriate Education Study Professional Services Contract.  John Wolfe presented a modification to the professional services contract awarded to Dr. Jane Erin and Penny Rosenblum of the University of Arizona for the Appropriate Education Study as required by the Department of Justice Stipulation Agreement.  This modification is necessary due to the higher than originally expected costs of completing this study, and will allow for a thorough completion of the study.  Dr. Jane Erin submitted a request to NMSVH for a modification to the campus along with 4 study options with varying cost ranges.  Dr. Erin has indicated during telephone conversations that Option 1 will allow for a complete and thorough study and is the preferred option.  Option 1 reflects an increase of $6,460.00 to the original contract amount of $16,790.00, for a total contract price of $23,250.00.  Reta Jones asked for management’s recommendation.  Dianna Jennings supports the recommendation for approval of Option 1 and its contract cost increase of $6,460.00.  Kenalea Johnson concurred.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve Option 1 of the modification to the professional services contract for the Appropriate Education Study.  (carried unanimously)
XII.
Tabled Agenda Items.

The following March 24, 2000 agenda items were tabled until the April 29, 2000 regular meeting of the Board of Regents.

A.
Purchase of Automobiles

B.
U.S. Forest Service Grant

C.
Composition of Parent Advisory Council

D.
Budgeted FTEs (Full Time Employees)

E.
Board Officer Roles and Authorities

F.
Update on Meeting w/Alamogordo Public Schools

XIII.
Adjournment 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to adjourn their meeting.   (Motion carried unanimously).

Meeting Adjourned at 6:03 p.m., Friday, April 24, 2000

(Approved April 29, 2000)

(Approved April 29, 2000)

​​​​​​​________________________

​​​​​​​________________________

James Salas, President


Donna Stryker, Secretary
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